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“A man who dares to waste one hour of time has not discovered the value of  
life.”
- Charles Darwin

Zack Martin never wasted a minute of his life.  He was a dreamer… but a 
dreamer who achieved his dreams.  He was a gifted writer and photographer, an 
accomplished mountaineer.  He loved life and lived it to the fullest – until a tragic 
car accident ended his life on November 28, 2002, just days before he would 
celebrate his twenty-sixth birthday.

His résumé reads like an adventure novel; he climbed mountains in Peru, Mexico 
and Russia, not to mention Utah, Colorado and Alaska. He wrote of his 
adventures and recorded them through photography.  When not climbing, he 
attended the University of Colorado at Boulder and studied photojournalism.  He 
worked in a variety of jobs, from television production assistant to attorney’s 
apprentice; he did it all. He won scholarships and awards; he designed Web 
sites.  He volunteered.  Zack constantly challenged himself and achieved the 
unexpected.  

The Anatoli Boukreez Memorial Scholarship sent Zack to Kazakhstan, Russia, 
where he climbed, took photos and completed a research project on Soviet 
athletes who were affected by the fall of the Soviet Union.

Zack’s parents, Dave and Kathy Martin, watched with wonder from afar. 
Beginning with his childhood adventures and graduation from South Gwinnett 
High School in Snellville, they always sensed he would do great and wondrous 
things that no one else would do. As an adult, Zack told them of some of his 
exploits; only hinted at others.  They had no idea he was breaking records and 
breaking barriers.  They learned more about his accomplishments when his 
friends came together to grieve than they had learned from Zack himself. 

“His was a life lived brightly, his was a soul alive,” commented one friend who 
dedicated a new climbing route at the Red Rocks of Las Vegas in memory of 
Zack.  “The climb, like Zack, was never desperate, always fascinating, even 
intriguing…”

A professor commented that “Zack was a catalyst, a sweet antagonist, a friend 
and a co-conspirator with everyone who entered his life.”

One friend described how Zack saved his life when he was caught in an 
avalanche in Alaska.  “Without concern for himself and risking death, Zack 



jumped on the crest of the avalanche to ride it down the mountain in an attempt 
to save my life.  Zack was a hero.”

-continued-
Zack even came close to climbing Mt. Everest – the next frontier for him.  He 
applied to be one of five climbers for an upcoming adventure and was selected 
as an alternate who would get to participate only if one of the five selected could 
not make the climb. Never wanting to be “second-best,” he declined the 
opportunity.  His father counts this as one of the rare feats he strived for but 
didn’t achieve.  

After Zack’s death, his parents learned of other career opportunities with 
significant financial incentive that were going to be offered to him.  The regret felt 
for these lost opportunities is tempered by the knowledge that Zack achieved 
more in his twenty-five years than most people achieve in a lifetime.

Zack Martin will receive a posthumous degree from the journalism school at 
Colorado University in May.  After that, his parents and brother Josh plan to 
scatter Zack’s ashes in the Colorado mountains.  “He may have been born in 
Georgia, but his life was in the Rockies,” Dave Martin said.  “We can never have 
full closure until we get Zack back to Colorado.”

Two separate scholarship funds have been set up in Zack’s name:
The “Zack Martin Photojournalism Scholarship Fund at Colorado University” and 
the “Zack Martin ‘Breaking Barriers’ Climbing Grant Fund from the American 
Alpine Club, where Zack was a member.  

Contributions to the photojournalism scholarship can be sent to the Colorado 
University Foundation with the notation “SJMC-Zack Martin Photojournalism 
Fund” at this address: Jonathan Wanderstock, Director of Development, CU 
Foundation, P.O. Box 1140, Boulder, CO  80306.

To donate to the Climbing Grant Fund, mail checks to the American Alpine Club, 
c/o Grant Donations, 710 10th St., Golden, CO  80401, noting that the donation is 
for the “Zack Martin Breaking Barriers” fund.
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